SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Finance and General Purposes Committee


All Members of Finance and General Purposes Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee to be held on Monday 23rd August 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.











Susan M Foster
16th August 2010







Town Clerk
AGENDA

1. Apologies

2. To receive statutory declarations of interests from Members




(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)    Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
    










(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item).

(Copy attached)

4.  Minutes








To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 12th July 2010 as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 2nd August 2010. 
5. Position of outstanding authorised contracted works
See list attached.  (Copy attached)

6. Next meeting of Staffing Committee
To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).

7. Swimming Pool in Sandy
To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
8. Strategy to encourage public participation in decision making in Sandy
To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
9.  Proposed zebra crossing in Engayne Avenue

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
10.Central Bedfordshire Council - Empty House Strategy Consultation
To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
11. Government consultation – Local referendums to veto excessive council tax increases 
To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
12. Minutes of the Premises Sub-committee
To receive and consider the minutes of the meeting held on 14th July 2010. (Copy attached). Also to receive a letter from Sandy Football Club (Copy attached).
13. “Village Hall” Beeston Green

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
14. Maintenance of Beeston Watercourse

To receive a letter from the Bedfordshire and River Ivel Internal Drainage Board (Copy attached).
15. Extension to existing Cemetery

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
*16. Confidential items
(a) Fallowfield Open Space

(b) Outstanding Debt
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report. (Copy attached).
17. Press release

*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meeting) Act 1960 and Sections (6, 8 & 9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985. The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	09/08/10

64/10


	CB/10/02831/ FULL

Mr P Blaine

19 Poplar Close

Sandy

SG19 1HH
	Full application for erection of Bike Safe 300 motorcycle garage at land at Poplar Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 20 Poplar Close, 9 London Road, The Garage London Road, Sandy notified.
	
	F&GP

23/08/10
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – 23.8.10
5. Position of outstanding authorised contracted works
(a) Special items from the Revenue Account
Churchyard

Tree work


    £3000.00
Scheduled to take place in the Autumn, apart from 2 trees which have been felled because they were dangerous.

Gate Pier repair

    £1500.00

Not yet ordered, Reverend Williams has been sent a letter regarding the timing of the work – Deputy Clerk has chased a response.
Car Park

Hard surface to market container
  £700.00
Work complete.



Playing Fields

Yara Complex Fertiliser



£1,600.00
The spring application has been completed, another will be applied in November.
(b) Capital Account

Sunderland Road Recreation Ground

Jenkins Pavilion Heating Controller
   £2,050.00
On order, the work is due to take place in September.


 






    


Stratford Road

Mobile scaffolding tower

   £1,200.00
This has now arrived.
Car Park

Removal of Concrete kerbs and re-marking

   £3,910.00
Work complete.
 (c)Interest on Capital Account

Benches

3 x Replacement benches

  £1350.00


Two have been received and installed, the other will be ordered in due course
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6. Next meeting of Staffing Committee

The next meeting of Staffing Committee is scheduled to take place on 1st November 2010.  However, neither the Chairman, nor Vice Chairman is able to be present on that date.  This leaves three Members and although this is quorum should one of those Members be unexpectedly unavailable the meeting would not be able to go ahead.

Alternative dates are 18th October 2010 or 15th November 2010.

(Members are requested to decide if they would like to change the date of the next Staffing meeting and if so, the date they prefer).

7. Swimming Pool in Sandy

The Clerk has met with Mrs Jill Dickinson, Head of Leisure Services for Central Bedfordshire Council to discuss swimming provision in Sandy. 

She said that the request for a pool to be built in Sandy would be considered when the Council’s Capital projects were discussed in September. A “ballpark” estimate of £3m has been suggested as the cost for the project if it were to go ahead.  The whole of Central Bedfordshire Council’s Capital programme is being reviewed and this includes projects which were previously agreed but had been put on hold earlier this year (the new dance studio at Sandy Upper School is an example of this).
The discussion then turned to the use of Sandye Place School’s pool for public swimming.  Mrs Dickinson agreed that this may be possible, however she warned that there would be no grant funding available from Central Bedfordshire Council to support this initiative.  The last time the Town Council used the pool for public swimming Mid Beds District Council did provide some grant funding.

Mrs Dickinson did say that she would approach Stevenage Leisure Services to see if they could provide any assistance with the project.

(Members are requested to instruct as to any action to be taken. NB a Working Group to look at the provision of swimming at Sandye Place School has already been formed).
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8. Strategy to encourage public participation in decision making in Sandy

This item was referred from Town Council meeting.  Local elections will take place in 2011 and it is possible that a number of existing Councillors will not stand for election.  In order to qualify to use the Power of Wellbeing the Council needs to have 80% of its Members elected.  This is also one of the criteria to remain a Quality Council.  It would seem appropriate therefore that Sandy Town Council begins to look at ways that it can attract members of the public to stand for election as a Town Councillor.

It may be appropriate to hold a social event so that people could attend to gather information in an informal atmosphere.  There could be a Special meeting of Council, with a fairly short agenda to give people a feel for the business of Council.  Members could go out to other organisations in the town to explain how the Town Council works and the contributions that can be made.  Publicity should be sought in the local news and also through the Council’s own newsletter.  Central Bedfordshire and the BAPTC could be approached to see if they can give assistance in the matter.
(Members are requested to decide what actions, if any they wish to take)
9.  Proposed zebra crossing in Engayne Avenue

Under the Safer Routes to School initiative Central Bedfordshire Highways are planning to upgrade the crossing point on Engayne Avenue, between its junctions with Midland Road and Waverley Avenue, to a raised zebra crossing.  The 3 speed cushions will be removed and replaced with a flat top road hump with a zebra crossing on it.

The Town Council has been asked if it would like to make any observations on the plans. The zebra crossing was requested by Robert Peel School under it’s recently produced travel plans, which were endorsed by Town Council.

(Members are requested to decide if they would like to make any observations on the plans).
10.Central Bedfordshire Council - Empty House Strategy Consultation

The Town Council has been sent an Executive summary of the draft Empty House Strategy and a list of questions (Copies attached). 
(Members are requested to comment on the draft strategy).
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11. Government consultation – Local referendums to veto excessive council tax increases 

A consultation document (Copy attached) has been received regarding council tax increases.  Members may know that at present Town and Parish Councils have no restriction on the amount of precept they are able to set.  Some higher authorities have taken advantage of this fact in the past by transferring services to parishes when their Council Tax has been capped.
This document proposes that instead of capping by Central Government the decision whether or not to allow an “excessive” Council Tax should be taken by residents.  The document does not say what excessive is but does suggest that where the cash increase is small but the percentage increase is high (as happened in Sandy in 2010) a de minimis amount would be set to prevent the need for a referendum.

The document is not entirely accurate as it seems to confuse precept and Council tax when comparing tax levels between Parishes and higher tier authorities.  In the cited example showing Breckland Council’s band D tax as lower than many towns, it omits the information that the figure of £68 quoted is the source of only 30% of its net funding.  If it were a Parish or Town Council, which do not receive Revenue Support Grant and Business Rate income its Council tax figure would be £224, not £68, a level few Towns charge and none in Central Bedfordshire.

On the one hand the prospect of conducting a referendum could be seen as an imposition but on the other it could be an opportunity.  If the Town Council exceeded the prescribed tax level it would have to produce an alternative budget and the two would be distributed in the referendum for consideration.  The Town Council would have to pay the cost of the ballot which is likely to be more expensive than normal election costs (if these had been paid in 2007 the figure would have been around £6,000) so it would not be unreasonable to suspect it would cost around £9,000 in 2011 to conduct a referendum which would in itself increase the Band D tax figure in Sandy by 2%.
The opportunity would come if the Town Council wanted to spend a large amount of money on a project for the benefit of the townspeople.  In that case a referendum could be held and the residents themselves could decide if they felt that the project was worthwhile or if they would like a lower council tax and to forgo the proposed facility.
 (Members are requested to respond to the consultation).
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12. Minutes of the Premises Sub-committee

Minutes of a Meeting of the Premises Sub-Committee held on Wednesday 14th July 2010 at 10.00am at the Jenkins Pavilion, Sandy, Bedfordshire.
PRESENT

Cllr D Gale Chairman, Cllr M Bartlett and Cllr D Sharman.

1. Apologies – None.

2.  Minutes of meeting held on the 14th April 2010.

The Minutes of the meeting of the Sub-Committee held on 14th April 2010 were received and approved.
3. Bedford Road Pavilion

The main exterior structure of the building is in reasonable order. The interior of the building goes from being poor to reasonable order.

A number of items need attention and these include the following. Gutters need replacing, reglazing of four windows, four new window frames, protection of windows, anti climb paint on the gutters and the away changing room shower flooring and tiling need attention. 
Resolved: That the Town Council writes to the Chairman of the football club about the building, with regard to upgrading / re-development and plans being be prepared.
4. Bedford Road Toilets

The Disabled toilet was in reasonable order. Decoration will be required in the future.

The Gents toilets were in reasonable condition. Decoration will be required in the future.

The Ladies toilets were in a reasonable condition. Decoration will be required in the future.

5. Town Centre Toilets
Resolved: That the drawing pins on the outside of the ladies exterior toilet door are removed. 

Resolved: That the cobwebs above the ladies toilets are removed by the Cleaner.

Resolved: That the lights not working in the gents and ladies are fixed.

Noted: That all the toilets inspected are all very clean and the cleaner is carrying out the work to a high standard.    
6. Council Chamber

The letter about the Chamber table was received and discussed.

Resolved to recommend: That no further action should be taken.

7. Date and time of next meeting

Wednesday 20th October 2010 at 10.00am 
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13. “Village Hall” Beeston Green

A letter has been received (copy attached) regarding the building which was constructed in 1903 for use as a Village Hall in Beeston.  It has not been used as such for a number of years and at least one application has been received in the past to extend and convert it into a dwelling.  This has been refused.

As can be seen the letter outlines the plan to remove the annexe and convert its footprint into a grass parking area.  It also asks for permission to extend the drive leading to Magnolia Cottage, which lies immediately behind the annexe, so that it leads to the proposed parking area.

As with many Village Greens there are a number of anomalies on the area.  Over time roads, paths and drives have been created to the various dwellings that are around the Green.  However, under the law of Village Greens, however long these accesses have been in use there is no legal right to their use.  The Town Council, together with Mid Beds District Council has issued legal agreements for a small number of the accesses across the Green to private properties.  This is done at the request of the property owner for the payment of a small fee (to the legal department at the District or Unitary Council) – usually when the property is being offered for sale.  

The drive at the left hand side of the Village Hall, the path to the right and the path leading to the annexe are not subject to the legal agreement.  In addition, the annexe is built on the Village Green itself and as such is an illegal structure , if it is removed there would be no right to use the footprint for any other activity.  Parking is not allowed on the Green and the owners of vehicles that do park on it are written to and told that they must not park on the Green.  Member should think very carefully before they set a precedent in allowing a parking space to be made alongside the existing building.

Undoubtedly the building as it stands is an eyesore and this renovation would improve the appearance of the property.  A planning application for change of use has not yet been submitted but apart from that it would appear that no further permissions would be needed.
(Members are requested to decide how to respond to the letter received).

15. Extension to existing Cemetery

Following the submission of the soil condition report on the allotment site to the Environment Agency they have asked for bore holes to test the depth of the ground water under the site.  These need to be done for six months starting in September.  The cost for the bore holes and fortnightly dip testing for the six months is £1600.

(Members are requested to authorise this amount to be spent from the Capital Account).
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